STOWLANGTOFT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

MONDAY 16th November 2015 AT 7.15 PM

THE MEETING ROOM, ST GEORGE’S ROAD
Present : Councillors D D’Lima, J Orlopp, J Catchpole, N Kaines and District Councillor R Barker. Mrs M Gardiner (clerk) and members of the public were also in attendance.
1
Apologies for absence: Cllrs J Godfrey and H Godfrey.
2 
Declarations of interest: Cllr Catchpole expressed an interest in the planning application for Stowlangtoft Hall and took no part in the discussion.
3 
Public Forum:  A resident of Flint Cottages in Kiln Lane reported that, after complaints, he had been issued with a ticket for parking on the roadside outside his house.  After a further visit from the Police the ticket was rescinded and he was told that as long as he parked so that his reflectors could be seen by cars driving on his side of the road it was perfectly legal to do so. 


Bird boxes have been erected in the churchyard and the Recreation & Social Committee have paid for these.


The Churchwarden requested a donation towards grass-cutting in the churchyard.  Fewer cuts have been needed this summer.

4
County Councillors Report:   

Cabinet 10th November 
The venue for this meeting is West Suffolk House, Bury St Edmunds.  There are a number of items on the agenda that may affect us in Thedwastre North.  The Cabinet is due to agree a review of the Suffolk Minerals Local Plan.  Suffolk County Council must “plan for a steady and adequate supply of aggregates” and make “provision for the maintenance of landbanks of at least seven years for sand and gravel”.   We have several sites either within our Parishes or close by and this consultation on Options and Issues and Call for Sites will be coming out between October 2015 and January 2016.  The process is quite time-consuming and will not end until the Inspectors report is produced around Autumn 2017.   

This meeting of Cabinet will also discuss the 2015/16 budget monitoring report, the Suffolk Safeguarding Adults Board Annual Report 2014-2015, the Adoption of Highway Infrastructure Asset Management Policy and Strategy Documents, an item on the Establishment of a Housing Development Company and the Suffolk Fire Authority Integrated Risk Management Plan Consultation.  The Fire Authority Risk Management Plan is used to outline any changes in the equipment, manpower and resources for the Fire and Rescue Service (SFRS) over the next few years.  Plans to change the number of fire appliances in Ipswich and Bury St Edmunds have already been in the media.  The SFRS need to save £1.3m on their existing budget and there are proposals to achieve this without compromising operational ability.  The Chief Fire Officer has a legal duty to advise if any budget proposals put operations at risk.
All committee papers are published on-line from the SCC website   www.suffolk.gov.uk
Parents urged to have their say on school admissions consultation
 SCC is seeking views on its proposed admissions policy for the 2017/18 school year; ensuring school places are offered to children in a fair way.  
 The consultation runs until Monday 14 December 2015.  As part of this, the council is considering whether or not to include the children of staff employed by a school within the oversubscription criteria to give them some priority for school places. These criteria are used to rank applications when a school receives more applications than it has places available. There are different ways we could introduce this and your views are important to us.  Other proposals include: minor changes to the Suffolk Co-ordinated Admission Scheme, which sets out the details of our arrangements for the 2017/2018 school year; and some amendments to the Fair Access Protocol which supports the admission of unplaced young people who live in Suffolk, especially the most vulnerable, so that they are offered a suitable place as quickly as possible. The governing bodies of voluntary aided, foundation, academies and free schools are responsible for admissions to their schools. If you want to view the arrangements for these schools you should contact the school directly.  To view the consultation documents and to have your say on the proposals, please visit www.suffolk.gov.uk/consultations, alternatively you can write to Georgina Beard, Suffolk County Council, Endeavour House, 8 Russell Road, Ipswich, IP1 2BX or email: admissionsconsultation@suffolk.gov.uk
British Red Cross First Aid App
In my role as Chairman of Suffolk County Council I get to meet a lot of people and go to many meetings.  Recently I was invited to an event at Haughley Park hosted by the Suffolk branch of the Red Cross.  While I was there I was given a card promoting the First Aid App.  There is also one for Baby and Child First Aid.  They are free to download from redcross.org.uk/app. 

Community Emergency Planning
There is a Community Emergency Planning Conference being held at Stowupland Village Hall on Friday, November 13th.  It includes many interesting topics and speakers and places are available.  For more information www.getpreparednow.co.uk has the details of the agenda and how to book a place.
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District Councillor's report – District Councillor Barker congratulated the village on their annual firework display.


Although the road has been resurfaced he has had reports that the white lines were wearing off very quickly.  (Councillors were happy with those through our village.)


He commented that the new house on the corner of the Spinney cross-roads made the bus shelter opposite look scruffy.  


He asked Councillors to consider if there was a resident who deserved to be nominated for a Community Achievement Award.


He congratulated Stowlangtoft Hall Nursing Home for winning the BALE award.


Councillors brought the increase in the cost of dog bin emptying to his attention.  It was suggested that the bin might be better sited near the entrance to the footpath in Church View, although the litter bin at the bus shelter can be used for bagged dog refuse.  For further consideration and discussion.  
6
Police Report 
Crime - Since your last meeting the following crime has been reported for your parish:-

13 / 10 / 2015 – Theft from a Motor vehicle – theft of hub caps.
Priorities
1) Youth Engagement – 
· Reduce crime and anti-social behaviour, including the perception of crime and anti-social behaviour involving young people.

· To reduce the instances of young people becoming the victims of crime, or sustaining life changing/life threatening injuries.

· SNT officers will conduct high visibility patrols of MS Central Policing Area. 

· SNT officers will also be facilitating a variety of activities for young people during the school holidays.

· In the autumn term, SNT officers will undertake work with Primary and Secondary schools, addressing internet/social media use, and road safety.

· SNT officers will also be undertaking educational visits into schools; addressing ASB in relation to Halloween and Guy Fawkes Night. Also liaising with local retailers regarding crime reduction measures in the lead up to both nights.
  Additional Information
Your local team is always willing to assist with crime prevention, and can often assist with inexpensive methods of helping you ensure your property is better secured. Feel free to contact us on the details included in this report with any questions or concerns.

For those of you who engage in Social Media, Mid Suffolk Police now have a Twitter account. This is regularly updated with crime prevention advice, crime information, witness appeals and other local policing news. You can access the account at www.twitter.com/@MidSuffPolice.
 (N.B Crime figures are as guide only, official figures are released in April of each year)
7
Approve the minutes of the meeting held on 28th September 2015:

The minutes were approved as a true record and signed.

It was noted that the overgrown hedge has been cut back.

8
Clerk’s report: Next year's meeting dates will be planned as in Item 14.
9
Finance Report:     


The finance report was agreed and a cheque signed.

Online and telephone banking is not yet in place, however statements are being regularly issued.


A discussion regarding the budget for 2015-16 took place.


This year there were three cuts to the grass in the churchyard costing £144 each. Clerk to check minuted grant from the Parish Council.   


The church clock is not working at present as a cog needs replacing.  A repair costing £1000 would ensure its future for some time.  The church would be grateful for any contribution towards this.  Clerk to ask County Councillor if her Locality Budget could help with this repair.


The Parish Council has requested the same precept for several years and is digging into its reserves to keep afloat.  Is it time to increase the precept?  Clerk to investigate permissable increase.

10
Planning matters:

2210/15 – Stowlangtoft Hall Nursing Home


Works associated with the change of use and conversion of outbuilding to form official meeting room/kitchen and wc.


Councillors agreed unanimously that they have no objection to this application.


 .  
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Highway matters:  

Speedwatch – The co-ordinator reported that four sessions have taken place. 45 motorists have been found to be speeding – one was driving at 58mph!  Offenders are sent a letter to make them aware and, if necessary, they are visited by the police.


Further sessions will take place at different times of day and on different days of the week.


Councillors congratulated Mr Wilkinson on his hard work.


Water is leaking from a pipe somewhere at the front of the cottages in Kiln Lane.  Residents have been told by the land-agent that if the leak is on their land they are liable for the cost of repairs.  The source of the water has not been found yet. Water from a surface water drain will turn to ice during bad weather and this will be very dangerous on a 60mph road.


Kiln Lane is a narrow lane and 60mph is a dangerous speed.  There is a duck sign and a 'slow' sign, both intended to reduce traffic speed but a 30 or 40mph limit would be much safer past cottages where young children live.


The Chairman will contact PCSO Clarkson for guidance about reducing the speed limit.  He will also report the drainage problem.

Post-meeting notes from the Chairman:

Firstly, with respect to my action to investigate the possibility of a lower speed limit to the collection of houses on Kiln Lane next to Kiln Farm, I was directed to The Government’s policy for rural speed limits (2004) which states:

“Traffic Advisory Leaflet 01/04 (DfT, 2004) sets out policy on achieving lower speed limits in villages, including a broad definition of what constitutes a village. For the purpose of applying a village speed limit of 30 mph, a definition of a village can be based on the following simple criteria relating to frontage development and distance:
• 20 or more houses (on one or both sides of the road); and
• a minimum length of 600 metres”
 
Since only 10 dwellings make up the group of houses, it would appear that any request for a lower speed limit from the National one will be unsuccessful.

2 Highways actions have been reported:
 
Spinney Junction Give Way sign missing  - Reported on 16 Nov 15 


Report number 00123009 - Work scheduled for completion within in 4 weeks subject to weather

Kiln Lane Standing Water problem near Kiln Farm - Reported on 17 Nov 15 


Report number 00123077 - Inspection of problem within in 4 weeks subject to weather
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Correspondence:   All correspondence emailed to Councillors prior to the meeting.


No paper correspondence to circulate.
13
Open Forum – In response to a request from a Stowlangtoft resident who wanted to avoid walking on the busy A1088 near the Sandy Lane junction, Mr Johnson has kindly agreed that he has no objection to local residents occasionally using the edge of his field as a path between the quarry, and then crossing over the A1088 before reaching the Baileypool Bridge road to Pakenham.  It was understood that this did not constitute any right of passage and anyone walking on Mr Johnson’s land did so under a local temporary arrangement.
14
Date of next meeting - Monday 18th January 2016 at 7.15pm in the Meeting Room, St George's Road.


Further dates for 2016



January 18th         March 21st            

May 16th


July 18th   
     September 19th

November 21st
